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83rd Change of Watch  
    

Please join us for an enjoyable Change of Watch Ceremony on Friday night, 
January 12 at 6:30 PM on Zoom.  The connecting link will be supplied via 

email prior to this event.  
 
The ever-entertaining Dennis Wallace has agreed to be our Master of Ceremonies! Addi-
tionally, we are fortunate to have Americaôs Boating Club Mid-Atlantic District Command-
er, Jeffrey Short JN, a member of ABC Annapolis, will officiate the induction of Officers 
for the 2021 ï 2022 Bridge.  
  
Since the formal program will be shortened on Zoom, and no one needs to go up to and 
back from the podium, we have time for some fun after the formalities! Don Engler, our 
master photographer, has prepared a slide presentation, ñWSPS Reflections on the Past 
40 years!ò  Lynn Mahaffy and Sandy Netting will share some ñway backò slides from the 
50s to the 80ôs.   

Squadron members are invited to recall your funniest or favorite memory of squadron 
activities. Special thanks to Don for his creative photographic skills, to Sue Engler who 
let Don put a slide presentation together in the middle of their move in Florida, to Barba-
ra Sharpless for her support with the Agenda, and Betty Ingram for coordinating the invi-
tation! Please join us for an important and entertaining induction and social! Look for-
ward to seeing you then! 
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Ah Spring! A new WSPS year is before us! We have success-
fully enjoyed our Socials and productive Executive Committee 
meetings virtually this past year! Our goal of providing value 
for our members continues regardless of the challenges! 
Education has been a major focus for members. A big congratu-
lations to Kathy Leef, Randy Williamson Bruce Wyngaard and 
Bill Zimmerman for completing and successfully passing the 
Celestial Navigation Course, a huge accomplishment! Four 
members are taking a Weather Course offered by ABC Balti-
more. Three members are taking an online WSPS course on Pi-
loting, one on Boat Handling, Some of us learned more about 
Weather from a Seminar hosted by ABC Kent Narrows. ABC 
Rockville invited us to their program, ñHow to Buy a Used 
boatò, and in return attended our February program. Many 
thanks to Dave Benfer, our SEO for his support with WSPS 
course materials! The biggest benefit of Zoom - to be able to 
take courses, seminars and attend programs offered by other 
Squadrons regardless of location! 
As I reflect on the past year, I once again want to thank all 
those who made it so undeniably successful, our excellent and 
experienced Executive Committee, Socials Coordinator Betty 
Ingram, John Ross, our talented Treasurer and Web Master, our 
Lubberôs Line editor and his trusty team of writers. Don Engler 
spends hours creating award winning newsletters and monthly 
pictures for Chesapeake boating magazines. Thanks also go to 
Chris Atkinson who handles Merit Marks, and the membership 
roster, John Bailey, and J.T. Walton, for Vessel Safety Checks, 
the most completed ever! Donna Zimmerman, co-chairing the 
2020 Annual Cruise, Bill Zimmerman for his support. And, of 
course, our thanks go to our dedicated Squadron Secretary Bar-
bara Sharpless, who makes sure we are on track, and have 
charted a reasonable course. 
Our new Program Committee used their creative thinking to 
find interesting speakers for our winter Social Programs. 
Thanks to Lynn Mahaffy, Joan Barber, Kathy Leef, and Leslie 
Brower!  
To maintain a strong organization that is continually renewing 
itself through new membership, how do we reach out to like-
minded individuals who might consider WSPS? To provide ad-
ditional focus, we have initiated a Marketing Committee. Mark 
Atkinson, Bill Barber, Don Engler and Kathy Leef have gra-
ciously agreed to serve. More to come on that! 
In the meantime, Happy Spring Commissioning everyone! Stay 
safe and stay healthy!! See you at our WSPS Change of Watch! 
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New Navigation Software We Can All Use  
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Those of us that just completed the Navigation course with the Wilmington Sail and 
Power Squadron have started using OpenCPN navigation software.  It's a great pro-
gram and free to download since it's open source software.  Scott Mayhue has been 
using this software for many years now and has helped in its development and test-
ing since its early days.  His experiences with this software is on the following two 
pages.  

  
Prior to our use of OpenCPN and continuing in parallel, Donna & I use Coastal Ex-
plorer software on our PC laptops.   Both software packages are capable of down-
loading and using all NOAA raster and vector charts as well as other chart sources 
such C-MAP that are purchased.     
  
We used the Navionics charts on our Raymarine chartplotters for years, and these 
are fine for US waters.  But as many people have noted, the Explorer charts are bet-
ter for the Bahamas and C-MAP incorporates these Explorer charts in their Bahamas 
electronic charts.   Recently on ñMystic Starò we updated our chartplotters to B&G 
units and now use C-MAP source charts. 

  
Another extremely useful tool for navigating on the ICW is Aqua Map app.  This in-
cludes the latest changes to the many channels in the waterway and even better, it 
can incorporate the latest Corps 
of Engineers depth surveys in 
trouble spots along the 
ICW.  Donna has been the ex-
pert at downloading and using 
this information for us which is 
conveniently displayed on an an-
droid tablet or cell phone. It is 
complimentary to helm display 
nav software as one navigates 
the close quarters of the intra-
coastal waterway.     

Mystic Star 

Bill Zimmerman, N 
Lubberôs Line Contributor  
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Marine Navigation for the Year 2021 

Currently on ñStar Reacherò 
I've used several computer 
based and smart phone 
based navigation programs. I 
am presently using Opencpn 
and Aquamap for all of our 
on-water applications.   
 
Aquamap APP is only 
available for Apple IOS and 
Google Android.  Aquamap 
requires you to pay for both 
the APP and charts.          
Aquamaps chart selection is 
impressive.   
 
You can choose from NOAA 
charts, Explorer Bahamas 
charts, to charts of Europe's 
waterways.  The best fea-
tures of Aquamap are the  
Army Corps of Engineering 
Hydro graphic survey charts 
of the ICW and inlets 
throughout the USA that can 
be overplayed on the naviga-
tion chart to aid in navigating 
shoaled areas. The next best 
features are Active Captain 
and Waterway Guide bridg-
es, marinas, and anchorages 
information available on the 
chart with just a touch.  
 
Aquamap is a great APP to use when navigating the ICW, Chesapeake Bay, or any 
area where shoaling can be a problem..   
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Marine Navigation for the Year 2021 

Opencpn has been out for several 
years.  It started as a Linux OS based 
program.  That's how I began to use 
it.  I've been a Linux user since the 
1990's.   
 
Opencpn is now available for the fol-
lowing operating systems:  Windows, 
Linux, Apple Mac IOS, Google An-
droid.  Opencpn is an open source 
free program; however, Opencpn de-
velopers appreciate a monetary dona-
tion toward further development.  
Opencpn uses NOAA Raster, ENC, 
Navionics (need License),British Ad-
miralty charts.  Many other chart 
types can be used.   
 
Opencpn can also be used for the fol-
lowing routing:  weather routing, 
download Grib files, overlay Grib files 
on chart, downloading weather fax, 
overlay weather fax on chart, distance 
measuring, and vector plotting for 
dead reckoning. These are just a few 
examples of the many functions avail-
able in Opencpn.  
 
An advantage of Opencpn programming is it continually improves because it's free, 
and many programmers and developers contribute to each revision.  If you use 
Opencpn, please assist with  development by joining the forum and bug reporting 
page to make the next revision better.          

Scott Mayhue 
Lubberôs Line Contributor  

Star Reacher 
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Flotsam and Jetsam  

Skylark 

Joan Barber, S 
Lubberôs Line Contributor  
 
 

How well do you know nautical terminology?  
Some terms are merely confusing while others are downright archaic.  
 
Hereôs a quick test. Select the best answer to this question: What do you call an article that has 
been accidently lost overboard and is floating free in the water? 
 

A) flotsam B) jetsam C) lagan D) finders keepers 
 

The answer is A.  Although flotsam and jetsam are both examples of marine litter or debris, 

they are legally different. Flotsam is based on the French word flotter meaning ñto floatò. Flot-

sam is defined as floating debris that has not been deliberately thrown overboard. Flotsam may 

be the result of an accident such as a capsize, wreck, or an item lost overboard in rough seas. 

According to maritime law, flotsam may be claimed by its original owner. Itôs good practice to 

put your boatôs name and a phone number on items that tend to be lost overboard such as 

fenders and PFDôs so that you may recover your own flotsam.  

 

Jetsam is short for ñjettisonò. Jetsam is marine debris that has been deliberately thrown over-

board usually to lighten the shipôs load. Jetsam brings to mind old sea stories of sailors throw-

ing wine barrels and shipôs supplies overboard as they desperately try to escape from pirates. 

A more modern example of jetsam is bales of contraband thrown overboard by drug dealers. 

Legally, jetsam may be claimed by whoever recovers it, so itôs kind of like a maritime version of 

ñfinders keepers.ò  

Lagan is a sunken article from a ship. A lagan is attached to a buoy or other floating 

marker which identifies the owner of the sunken object. According to maritime law, the lagan 

belongs to the ship/owner. So donôt touch the crab pots! 

For more information about terminology: https://oceanservice.noaa.gov/facts/flotsam-jetsam.html 

Flotsam and jetsam clogs waterways, hurts and kills marine wildlife, and washes ashore trash-

ing beaches and coastlines. If youôd like to learn more about efforts to clean up marine debris 

in the mid-Atlantic area, please visit: https://marinedebris.noaa.gov/mid-atlantic 

https://oceanservice.noaa.gov/facts/flotsam-jetsam.html
https://marinedebris.noaa.gov/mid-atlantic
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Boating Safety News   

 U.S. Coast Guard Certificate of Documentation Scam 

P/C Donald Engler, AP  
Lubberôs Line Editor  

Jubilee 
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Boat Owners Association of The United States (BoatUS) is       

advising boaters with vessels that have a U.S. Coast Guard Cer-

tificate of Documentation to be wary of any letter arriving by U.S. 

mail offering renewal.  Boat US advises that while the Coast Guard does send official annual re-

newal notices by U.S. mail, other notices being received by members are not from the Coast Guard 

but rather third-party companies whose name or return addresses may appear similar to that of the 

official U.S. Coast Guard National Vessel Documentation Center (NVDC). 

 

While third-party companies may legitimately provide services to assist with vessel documentation 
renewals, the Coast Guardôs own renewal process is simple for most vessels and the price, $26 an-
nually, is often much lower than what third-party services may charge.  

To renew, go to the Coast Guard National Documentation Center website at:  

 https://www.uscg.mil/nvdc  

and click on ñinstructions and forms,ò then ñCertificate of Documentation Application for Renewal.ò 
BoatUS notes that the Coast Guard NVDC now also offers renewal options up to five years for rec-
reational vessels only. 

 

To be documented, a vessel must measure at least five net tons and, with the exception of certain 
oil-spill response vessels, be owned by a U.S. citizen. Boats about 27 feet in length or longer gen-
erally meet the weight requirement. 

BoatUS also advises boaters who may have received mail that they believe is misleading or decep-
tive to contact the U.S. Postal Inspection Service at 877-876-2455 or through its website https://
postalinspectors.uspis.gov. 

Recreational vessel owners who wish to renew for more than one year may do so by    
including additional fees in the amount of $26.00 per extra year requested, and annotat-
ing same on the CG-7042 Credit Card Form, or in the Memo line of checks. 

https://www.dco.uscg.mil/Our-Organization/Deputy-for-Operations-Policy-and-Capabilities-DCO-D/National-Vessel-Documentation-Center/
https://www.boatus.com/
https://www.dco.uscg.mil/Our-Organization/Deputy-for-Operations-Policy-and-Capabilities-DCO-D/National-Vessel-Documentation-Center/
https://www.dco.uscg.mil/Our-Organization/Deputy-for-Operations-Policy-and-Capabilities-DCO-D/National-Vessel-Documentation-Center/
https://www.dco.uscg.mil/Portals/9/DCO%20Documents/NVDC/COD%20RENEWAL.pdf
https://www.dco.uscg.mil/Portals/9/DCO%20Documents/NVDC/COD%20RENEWAL.pdf
https://www.uscg.mil/nvdc
https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/USDHSCG/bulletins/2291786
https://postalinspectors.uspis.gov/
https://postalinspectors.uspis.gov/
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VSC in 2021 

Schedule your free vessel safety check this spring with our 

two vessel examiners:  Lt John Bailey, AP  & JT Walton.  

Johnôs email address is:  mpnwhat@gmail.com 

Lt John Bailey, AP 
Vessel Safety Check Examiner 

Novus  
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Free Vessel Safety Check! 
 
No Cost, No Obligation, but just indispensable infor-
mation to keep you safe on the water! 
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Replacing the Flooring in Windward Passage 
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After 25 years and over 55000 miles of sailing, the floor boards on our Bene-
teau 445, ñWindward Passageò, had water damage and delamination of some 
of the plywood. There are 25 individual boards with a top laminate that have a 
stripe pattern that simulates a teak and holly wood construction. I looked into 
purchasing replacements  for the damaged boards from Beneteau but they 
were no longer available. I found a supplier of vinyl floor covering designed for 
boat decks and flooring and decided to build the replacement boards myself. 
 
The most severe damage was in the vicinity of the mast step so I made re-
placements for the four boards in that area. Unfortunately, I was not able to 
match the stripe pattern of the original boards, but I found a pattern that I liked 
and developed a process to duplicate the old boards. I was pleased with the 
results and decided to replace all of the boards. I used a diagram of the interi-
or of a Beneteau 445 that I found in the Beneteau literature and drew each of 

the individual pieces on it to develop a plan for purchasing materials and documenting the produc-
tion process. Using this diagram I was able to layout the individual pieces on four sheets of marine 
plywood with minimum waste. 
 
The next step was to duplicate the remaining 21 boards and trial fit them. I 
discovered that the thickness of the original flooring was not consistent but 
varied from 7/16ò to Ĳò but I decided to make all of the new flooring Ĳò. In 
retrospect, I probably could have saved some effort and money by using 
İò boards throughout. I decided to not replace the boards under the settee 
in the main cabin and the water heater and fresh water pumps and plumb-
ing were there and all would have to be removed. 
 

Once all the boards were cut and fit, I laid them out in our basement so I 
could ensure that the stripes were aligned along the fore and aft direc-
tion. Ensuring that the stripes were aligned at the transitions between the 
cabins was probably the most challenging aspect of the project. 
I sealed the bottom and edges of each board with 
West Epoxy to eliminate water penetration going for-
ward. The vinyl was glued to the bare wood on the 
top to allow the penetration needed for good adhe-
sion. 
 
The entire project took about 56 hours and cost 

$1648, I documented the process in an article that you can access on our web-
site: http://svwindwardpassage.com/uploads/3/4/9/7/34977643/
flooring_project.pdf  Susan and I are delighted with the final product but like all 
boat projects it has led to more projects by exposing the need to enhance all the 
rest of the woodwork in the boat! Thatôs a project for next year. 

Randy Williamson, N 
Lubberôs Line Contributor 

Windward Passage 


